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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY APRIL 9, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following 

members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong          

    

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Dee Ahern 

    Ronald Bohigian 

     

 

 Absent:  Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

   

 

   

 The Chair seated Mr. Lombardi for Mr. LaPorte. A quorum was 

determined. 

   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 Approval of Minutes – Mr. Wysong made a motion to approve the 

Minutes of the previous meeting.  Mr.  Gworek seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

A. APPEAL #5988A, Application of Briad Lodging Group Southington LLC 

for special exception approval for a hotel liquor license under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1096 West Street, 

property of Briad Lodging Group Southington LLC in an I-1 zone. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant come to the podium and state your 

name and address for the record? 

 

 DAVID DECETO:  78 Oakton Parkway in Livingston, New Jersey.  I am 

vice president of the Briad Group Hospitality Division. 

  

 We are building a Homewood Suites extended stay hotel typical to 

or very similar to the Residence Inn in Southington.  Homewood Suites 

is a Hilton brand and Residence Inn is Marriott brand. 

 

 Like the Residence Inn, we serve an evening reception at Homewood 

Suites that includes light food, almost a dinner for the business 

traveler and beer, wine and soft drinks.   

  

 So we are asking for this liquor permit to be able to do so. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do we have questions of the applicant? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What hours would you be serving liquor? 

 

 MR. DECETO:  Two hours.  Sometime between 5:00 and 9:00, Monday 

thru Thursday.  So, the brand says you have to do it for two hours 

Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday to hit the business traveler.  

And, no more than two hours.  And, it has to be within that timeframe. 

 

 We serve, by the way, to hotel customers, only.  We are not a 

bar.  We don’t charge and we do not serve people that are not 

registered guests. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So you don’t serve liquor on Friday, Saturday 

or Sunday?  

 

 MR. DECETO:  We do not.  And, we do not serve – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I meant beer and wine, sorry. 

 

 MR. DECETO:  Yah.  It is an important distinction.   We do not 

serve liquor to the general public.  So if someone were to walk in off 

the street and said I’d like to have a beer, that is not the intent. 

 

 If you are staying at our hotel, then you can eat and have a 

couple of beers or a glass of wine during those two hours during those 

days. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 

 It is my understanding in attending a planning & zoning meeting, 

I thought it was this organization, but they were going to have a 

separate restaurant?  Is that my understanding? 

 

 MR. DECETO:  There is another group doing a Dunkin Donuts on the 

site but we don’t have – 
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 THE CHAIR:  No, it wasn’t a Dunkin Donuts.  Okay.  Okay. 

 

 MR. DECETO:  --- a separate restaurant. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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B. APPEAL #5989A, Application of Shane Taurinski for a 30’ front 

yard setback variance to 10’ where 40’ is required under Section 7A-00 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 10 Cummings Street, property of 

Shane A. & Lisa M. Taurinski in an R-12 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please come forward and state your 

name and address for the record? 

 

 SHANE TAURINSKI:  Good evening, I’m Shane and this is Lisa 

TAURINSKI from 10 Cummings Street. 

 

 We are applying for the setback change because of our having two 

front yards.  We are looking to put a pool in that back corner of our 

lot.  That is going to be --- the issues we’re having is putting it 

where the setback requires, we have to two of the large trees that are 

in our yard.  We just got beat up pretty good with Northeast Utility 

changes and we have lost a few trees already there. 

 

 That area of the yard gets the most sun which would benefit us 

for any kind of heating or having a pool in a usable fashion. 

 

 That’s about it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for the applicant.  We have a 

map here that says that part of the property was deeded to Dean and 

Christine DellaVecchia and conveyed and combined with your land? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct.  It was purchased a year and a half ago. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So that’s all done and the land is now yours and 

it is all taken care of? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct.  Yes. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would you say is your hardship?  What makes 

your property unique? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  The fact of having two front yards.  You know, 

the identification of it being two front yards is an extreme hardship. 

 

 Having it 40’ off the property line would, like I said, put it in 

the middle of the yard.  And, in order to get any sun there, the only 

two trees that provide shade to our yard would have to come down.  One 

is a very large oak and the other is a very large, I think, elm.  They 

both have unbelievable character and provide a lot of shade to our 

yard which we enjoy.  And, we really don’t want to have to choose 

between having a pool or having shade to our yard. 
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 Where we are requesting the pool to be located won’t be affected 

by those trees.  The sunlight does there and it won’t require removal 

of those last trees in the yard. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, one of the problems I’m having is for an 

accessory use in a residential zone, under the definitions, it says 

2.01A6.  Swimming pools in compliance with the provisions of the Town 

of Southington ordinance entitled ordinance requiring fencing of 

swimming pools shall be located in the rear yard a minimum of 10’ from 

any property line. 

 

 And, your pool is not in your rear yard.  It’s in your side yard.  

So the fact that you are on a corner isn’t really what I’m stuck with 

so much as it is not in the rear yard.  And, there is no provision nor 

have you asked for a pool in a side yard variance. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  Well, we didn’t consider it to be a side yard. We 

thought of it as our back yard since we put the fence up and the fence 

goes on the side of the street, the back of the yard and to the house. 

So we did not know that it was considered a side yard.  We’re 

considering it our back yard where the rest of our back yard is. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  I referenced it as the back yard being anything 

behind the house and the side yard being anything to the side of the 

house.   So figuring our side yard would be the area to the north and 

south of our house, with the back yard being anything lineal from the 

back of the house to the west. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  It’s all fenced in.  So how then do you determine 

what is in your back yard and what is the side yard?  To me, it would 

all be our back yard now. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, point of order, Mr. Chairman. I believe on a 

corner lot both yards are front yards.  So this is actually in a front 

yard. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  And, that is the variance we are applying for 

against the front yard setback rules. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, when I drove, I drove by the property and I 

notice you took one tree down on the Milldale Street side and there is 

only one left.  It’s right in the center of your yard. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI: Yup. And, there is a large oak on the south side 

of our yard. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That wouldn’t necessarily have to come down from what 

I saw. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  To get the sun there, it would. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, to get the sun. 
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 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  To put the pool in with the deck, you don’t really 

need to take that tree down. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  You would have to take the large oak down. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The one in the center of the property. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  Correct. 

 

 Yes. Northeast Utilities took down the ones on the side of the 

property. 

 

 THE CHAIR: I guess what I am really --- what I am really 

concerned with is I really don’t see a hardship.  Taking that oak tree 

down is not necessarily what we would classify as a hardship. 

 

 Hardship says you’ve got a septic system there and you can’t put 

it there.  Um, you’ve got topography problems where there is a big 

drop off --- those kinds of things.  But taking down an oak tree, as 

much as it is going to be --- you know, you’ve got the shade and I can 

appreciate that, but you do have shade on   your south side of your 

property and also some on I think it’s the west side.  Trees. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  Well, they took down – 

  

 THE CHAIR:  They took the one on the north side. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:   They took the one on the north side.  They took 

three more down on the east side, southeast side of our lot. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, right.  But not where the pool is going to be. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct.  And, all that does is provide sun to 

our driveway.  

 

 So our hardship is in order to have a pool that usable and 

without having to heat it and     have a large expense for that, plus 

the expense of removing the tree and grading and everything like that.  

I understand that doesn’t have a bearing here but, it is still a 

hardship financially. 

 

 We just feel that we’d be able to have   both the shade, the 

character of the tree and the pool in an area, a usable area of our 

yard. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  Right.  The pool going where we proposed to put 

it still leaves a portion of our yard for the children to play and do 

activities.   
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 If it goes to where it says it is supposed to go, then it kind of 

leaves not much around it to do anything. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The problem is, you could put the pool in the back 

and not request a variance without doing anything but cutting the 

tree.  And, that in and of itself makes it not a hardship. It is a 

choice. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  The tree, I understand it is a choice, but losing 

that tree would be a hardship. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is a hardship to you, obviously. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But it is not a hardship from the board’s 

perspective.  It is not a hardship that we really can take into 

consideration.  As I explained what we can classify as a hardship.  

Financial is not necessarily a hardship. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Understand. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI: Can I just say that I almost feel like we’re being 

penalized.  We are a taxpaying person in this town but because we 

chose a house that happens to be on the side of the road – 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Corner lot. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  -- even though it is to me considered in our back 

yard, we still can’t put the pool where we want to. It just seems very 

frustrating. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is not the issue of the corner lot.  It’s the 

issue of where the pool is.  It could go behind the house without you 

requesting a variance. 

 

 MS.TAURINSKI:  By knocking down that tree. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are choosing not to put it behind the house. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  And, what we are looking at as far as – excuse 

me.  The hardship that we are mentioning with having the corner lot, 

if at our fence line is our property line, if that were a neighbor, 

the pool where we are requesting it would be in compliance.  And, we 

helped come into compliance by purchasing that lot from Mr. 

DellaVecchia to bring our lot to compliance. I believe we had to be at 

22,000 sf for a property and we were at half that with our original 

lot.  That’s something that we weren’t aware of when we purchased the 

home.  And, by purchasing that lot we brought it into compliance, so 

we’re hoping that holds a little bit of weight.  We’re trying to do 

things right and make this work as best we can.  But we also would 

like to keep the amenities of the property that we purchased. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Per your drawing here, if you move that 40’ back 

here, the pool would still not be near the tree. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  The pool would be directly underneath the tree.  

In order to have it usable, the tree would have to be removed. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is that deck ladder?  Is that going to be 

part of the patio off the back or is that a deck? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  That’s a deck that will be --- they said to put 

everything we could possibly think of into it.  Now we are going to 

have just the basic lockable ladder that needs to go up.  The deck 

will be a future thing.  But we wanted to get everything into the 

building permits and try to do it all it one shot to make sure we were 

covered on it.  Those stairs will come down on a concrete slab.  We’ll 

be removing the existing 12 or 11 x 11 deck that’s on the house now 

which you can kind of see it towards the south side.  That would come 

down. We’d have two steps out of the house onto a concrete patio.  

Again, that is a future addition. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I don’t see the fence here.  It is fenced in you 

said? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct.  Those x-s going to the north and then 

running along Milldale indicates the fence line. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that a stockade fence? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  That’s a 6’ stockade fence.  We got a variance 

for that.  You know, to build it 6’. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This is actually behind the 6’ fence? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct.  It is fenced in on both sides.  

Unfortunately, we did lose that tree there but we plan on planting 

another one as soon as I get that stump hole out of there. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  How high would the pool be in comparison to the 

deck?  Would the fence cover, you know, for the neighbors across the 

street would it cover most of the pool? 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  I don’t think they would see the pool at all 

because of the 6’ fence and the fencing right now is 10’ from the 

street which is the town easement.  So any traffic there wouldn’t see 

it. 

 

 If you were on the second floor, obviously you would see over the 

6’ fence.  

 

 And, the deck, we’re showing it; we’re putting it on the far side 

to try to keep that as far away from the sight lines of the street to 

keep the privacy with that, also. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s a big percentage of variance.  You know, 

I’m just trying to picture where 20’ would be, 30’ would be, 40’ would 

be instead of going all of the way to 10. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  We originally looked at it when we first laid it 

out not realizing how many issues there would be with it.  We had it 

originally 5’ off of both fences into the     corner trying to retain 

as much property usable as we could. 

 

 And, in talking with the zoning board and everything and trying 

to figure out what the requirements were, we moved it back to 10’ from 

the property just so we would at least meet that back yard setback so 

we weren’t asking for something over and above. 

 

 And, like I said, if that were a neighboring property, I don’t 

feel this would be an issue.  But because it’s the street and 

considering the front yard, you know, it does become an issue. 

 

 And, we think we are mitigating that by having that fence there. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  You were before us for that fence on the 22
nd
 of May 

of last year. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI: Yes. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, the issues at the time were primarily the 

height of the fence. You had asked for a 7’ fence and I think we 

concluded it was probably 6’. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  That’s what the sections were, yes. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, we were concerned about sight lines.  Excuse 

me. 

 

 We were concerned about sight lines and concluded that the 

north/south fence needed to match up as closely as possible with the 

corner of the house.  There was a tree in the way. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI: There was a tree in the way. 

  

 MR. WYSONG:  We had quite a discussion about going around that 

tree. 

  

 MR. TAURINSKI:  And, trying to save that tree.  So we actually 

moved it towards the west to save that.  So we did jog it and we 

turned back to the house once we got to the house. 

  

 MR. WYSONG:  The tree is not there anymore. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Yah.  Northeast Utilities explained that to us. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  On your drawing, I am not sure where this fence is 

relative to where you originally constructed it after last year’s 

variance. 

 

 MR.TAURINSKI:  It is in the exact same location as last year’s 

variance.  The only reason I’m taking it down is because it got 

crooked when we put up the last few sections and I got frost in, so I 

waited until it was out. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay.  I guess the gist of my question is:  We’re 

not making a potential sight line problem on the corner. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  No. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  No. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is essentially where it was before. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  That’s exactly where it is.  Give or take an 

inch. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  So, in granting that variance last year we, as a 

board or as a commission, had dealt with sight lines, impact on the 

neighborhood, privacy for the back yard which is partially front yard.  

The driveway from the school.  The neighbor directly across the 

street. Those issues were solved. 

 

 So now we have a pool that is going to be behind the fence. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  In the front yard because you are on a corner lot. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI:  Correct.  Believe me, that pool was originally a 

patio set and kudos to the salesman.  We walked out with a swimming 

pool, instead. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Your son must be 12.  He was 11 last year. 

 

 MS. TAURINSKI:  He is. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay, I just wanted to clarify in my mind. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 MR.TAURINSKI:  Thank you for your time. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone in favor? 

 

 Please come forward and state your name and address, please. 

 

 MS. MENDEZ:  Good evening, Dawn Mendez, 68 Milldale Avenue.  I 

live right across the street from them. 

 

 So the fact that where they’re positioning the pool, I believe 

would be more of a benefit because I can look, it goes --- where you 

guys want to put it, where it is supposed to be, I would see 

everything. 

 

 And, I think it would be more private for them and more suitable 

for people coming down Cummings Street to not have to have the 

distraction of the pool being there.  Especially, with kids.  The 

school right across the street and the kids walking back and forth. 

 

 I think being positioned right there is a better place for them 

to have it.  Especially with the fence. 

 

 So, that’s it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: You live directly across the street from the fence? 

 

 MS. MENDEZ:  No. Directly across the street from their actual 

front door. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  On the side of the school? 

 

 MS. MENDEZ:  Yes, yes. 

 

 MR. TAURINSKI: No, no.  You are on the driveway side --- across 

from our driveway. 

 

 MS.MENDEZ:   Oh, across from their driveway. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Across from their driveway? 

 

 MS.MENDEZ: Yes, I’m across from their driveway. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  You are on Cummings? 

 

 MS. MENDEZ: No, I am officially actually on Milldale. My front 

door is considered Milldale. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay. 

 

 MS. MENDEZ:  Yes. 
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 MR. WYSONG: So the location of the pool area is as you look down 

your driveway, you won’t see it in their back yard. 

 

 MS. MENDEZ:  If it goes in the area they choose to want to have 

it.  Correct. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Okay. 

 

 MS.MENDEZ:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Let the record show that Matt O’Keefe will be 

recusing himself on this particular application and Dee Ahern will be 

sitting in for Matt. 

 

A. APPEAL #5984A, Application of CT Dept. Of Transportation for a 

183 sq. ft. variance from 20,514 sq.ft. to 20,331 sq.ft. where 22,500 

sq.ft. is required to allow the CT Dept. of Transportation to acquire 

land to improve the intersection of Rte.10 & Rte. 322 under Sections 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1201 Old Turnpike Road, 

property of Paul Dubnicka in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please come forward and state 

their name and address for the record? 

 

 You can start it off. 

 

 DOUGLAS HUMMEL:  My name is Douglas Hummel and I am an agent with 

the Department of Transportation and I’m representing the Commissioner 

of Transportation on this application. 

 

 My understanding is on this one that the board wanted to defer it 

for another two weeks to get more information concerning the sidewalk 

situation. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  So, I am here to answer any questions that I can. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We will defer to our planning department.  Or, 

engineering, I guess. 

 

 We had some questions concerning the sidewalks if they were, you 

know, going to be mandated because the whole point of this discussion 

as we wouldn’t need to take any additional property if the sidewalks 

weren’t required.  I believe that was the gist of the conversation or 

the gist of our concerns.  Bryan, is that correct? 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  That was part of it, yes.  I think there was a 

bigger issue that, at least in my opinion, as a member of this 

commission I am presented with something that I have no background on.  

It’s obviously been going on for two or three years.  And, we are 

being asked to represent the owner of the land, the current owner, I 

guess as a citizen without the background of what has preceded the 

plans or the public hearing, the alternatives for the taking of land 

and as we got into the details we find it is because of a sidewalk 

because the town asked to have a sidewalk included.  Is that an 

accurate statement? 
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 I felt this kind of left us hanging here because I didn’t have 

any town planning input.  I didn’t have any state input other than 

what was presented on a couple of drawings not easily understood and 

Mr. Hummel’s discussion as a representative of the state is neither an 

advocate nor opponent.  He is an information source.  I felt it was a 

very incomplete hearing.  And, we didn’t have the resources to make a 

complete hearing so we could render a decision. 

  

 JAMES GRAPPONE:  For the record, James Grappone, acting town 

engineer. 

 

 I can only speak in trying to answer your questions on the 

previous administration which is my predecessor, Tony Tranquillo.  

And, the former town planner, Mary Savage Dunham.  Both of which 

supported the project and the extension of sidewalks. 

 

 I’m not going to go back and dispute that.  The town sees a 

benefit for having a sewer, I mean, a sidewalk extended to this area.   

 

 There was an original public hearing at the 30% level, I believe, 

that was done by DOT.  The town supported it, the project back then.  

There was representation of the town manager and town Council 

representation at the public hearing. 

 

 It is a state project.  It’s fully funded by the state through a 

state and federal grant combined, I believe.  So, I believe it is 

limited town funds that will be taken or used for this project. 

 

 So as far as the sidewalk is concerned, we’re in favor of it. 

 

 It is my understanding there are three alternatives --- actually 

two alternatives of installing sidewalks. One is by a taking which is 

the preferred action by the state.  The second would be through an 

easement. 

 

 So you know, I have spoken to --- I tried to attempt to reach out 

to the project engineer of design at the DOT to see if they would be 

in favor of an easement rather than a taking and the engineer was Greg 

Soljer (sp) and he was not available for comment.  I can’t comment on 

the design aspect of it. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 So, the town is supportive of the sidewalk.  We discussed it with 

the current staff – both Mark Sciota and myself, Dave Lavallee and Lou 

Perillo, who is the economic development coordinator. 

 

 I did not have an opportunity to talk to the Chief of Police from 

a safety standpoint.  I am sure he would be in favor of having 

sidewalks as part of the project just from the safety standpoint.   
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 There is sidewalk network on 322 in the project limits and on the 

east side of Old Turnpike Road.  So, there will be a sidewalk system 

in the general area that would provide connectivity within the project 

limits.  I think that was the overall goal of the project. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Do you have any knowledge whether alternative 

designs around the property and sidewalk interface were considered? 

 

 Let me clarify that.  My understanding right now is the level of 

the road is going to be dropped. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  A bridge is being taken out. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  How much, I don’t know.  But the bridge is 50’ away 

from one of these two properties and I’m trying to remember which one 

we are looking at at this point. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  We’re looking at the one on the south side. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  We’re looking at the one on the south side.  I guess 

my comments would be more directed to the one on the north side.  I 

can wait until then or I can speak in general terms.  It may apply to 

both. 

 

 Certainly, on the north side and on the south side, the elevation 

of the highway is changed.  They’re going to put in sidewalks.  Then I 

think the drawings if Mr. Hummel interpreted them for me correctly, 

show another 10’ or 15’ for sloping the land and repairing the 

driveway and making the interfaces all nice. 

 

 That’s all well and good around the driveway.  But when you have 

trees, when you slope the land, you also sacrifice the trees. 

 

 While we can sit here and say we’re going to have a 2’ taking, 

you are really taking the trees that are 50’ away.  I would think that 

a designer would look at that and say what is the value of the tree 

that I’m about to take and is there an alternative?  Can I put a stone 

retaining wall?  Decorative stone retaining wall?  Can I leave that 

within the purview of the homeowner as a choice rather than saying, 

yes, let’s approve this and on Thursday morning the bulldozer comes in 

and takes the trees out, plows up the guy’s front yard?   

 

 I’m not convinced that that kind of thought has gone into some of 

these things.  I guess I am looking for the town to give me some 

assurances that yes that was considered and this was the only 

alternative.  I don’t have that assurance. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  I know, I can say from my standpoint I was not 

privy to the negotiations with the property owner.  And, those type of 

design issues do come up with the property owner when it comes time 

for negotiations.  Mr. Hummel can comment further on the specifics.   
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 But usually support of the highway slope rights either for a 

driveway or for grading, all those are taken into consideration in the 

negotiations.  You know, such as trees that have to come down and  

things of that nature.  That’s all part of the compensation to that 

property owner. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: So that is a discussion that has yet to take place. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  No, it has already taken place as far as I know.  

If it has not, then I stand corrected.  Like I said, I was not part, I 

have not been part of the negotiations. 

 

 The state is handling the roadway phase for this project. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What we were able to ascertain at the last meeting is 

that the property owners were supposed to have been notified.   They 

hadn’t been from we, from what the property owners had told us.  And, 

I guess what we’re doing is we’re going to be asked to vote on 

something that is basically taking at least from one of the property 

owners their front yard, putting their house very close to the road 

and taking out any buffer they have. So, whether you come in and say I 

am willing to give you $15,000 for the land that we’re taking, the 

problem is you’ve got the road practically in their front porch.  

 

 And, if there has been no discussion with the property owners, 

what’re you asking us to do?  To approve what the state has presented 

to us and the property owner really has, like you said, they can sell 

their property to them, but they’ve been there for 40, for 20, 30 

years and they don’t want to sell their property. 

 

 We’re sort of caught between --- at least I am caught between a 

rock and a hard place here.  Just approving it. 

 

 The two that we had before this, you know, they were going to 

take like 2’8”, 2’ because they were going to change the curve.  Not a 

big deal. 

 

 But here we are taking as was mentioned, the slope of the 

property, a whole set of hedges, they’re cutting back their front yard 

to the slope, putting it that much closer and yet on the other side of 

the road, you’ve got nothing but a dirt turnaround on the Superior 

side of the property.   

 

 And yet, we’re going to take some homeowners here and we’re going 

to take their property from them or negotiate.  Which hasn’t even 

happened and yet it is in front of us.  It seems to me that that 

should happen first.  I could be wrong.   

 

 Because if we approve this, then it’s --- I’m not sure where the 

property owners stand.  We’re representing --- we should be 

representing the property owners, as well, just like you do when you 
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look at it.   But you’re saying you weren’t privy to it.  Understand 

that. 

 

 I’m just wondering how much the town had to even say about it 

other than yes, we want sidewalks.  I don’t know and you apparently 

don’t, either, really how much input the town had to it.   

 

 So, I’m at an impasse of if we approve it, it’s a go ahead and 

we’ve given the DOT approval and the property owners be damned.  

That’s what it is coming down to. 

 

 If they negotiate the change of the curve, moving it over to the 

left some, because again, that’s just vacant driveway space that 

Superior uses.  Um, so I guess --- 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, no one from the DOT has explained why that 

area   hasn’t been considered.  They’re just putting this area in 

front of us, right?  I think we should hear any explanation why that 

other area couldn’t be used. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  That would be from the DOT. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:   Right. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  Again, it is a DOT design.  It’s a consultant 

design.  They’ve hired Fuss & O’Neill for the design of this 

improvement. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, Dave, I don’t know --- I would ask you more of a 

where do we go from here, from this board?  If we decide that we’re 

going to vote on it and we turn it down, I’m not sure what happens.  I 

think what is happening is if we turn it down, we can go to court and 

cost the town more money, um, or hopefully, if we turn it down, the 

DOT then would get with the property owners and see if there are other 

alternatives. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I’m not sure.  There are a couple of 

avenues. The state could withdraw the application and that way take 

the time constraints out for coming back to us.  I don’t know if they 

have representation authorized to do that.  Request that. 

 

 Or table it for now until we get the information we asked for.  

But there is constraints with that, as well.  

  

 But as Jim said, we just weren’t privy to the back story. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We just weren’t privy to the back story. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  But it seems to me that the DOT and this is 

nothing against the individual that’s presenting it.  He has no axe to 
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grind at this point, I’m not sure he’s privy to the details on the 

engineering side that went into this because we’re hearing from the 

property owners that they really haven’t been in full discussion of 

what’s going to happen.  They’re just sitting here saying this is what 

is going to happen to my property.   

 

 And, they can sell their property, take it by eminent domain. I 

guess that was one option.  Um, and then the other options that were 

mentioned. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. If they do it by easement, I guess they 

don’t need the variance.  That’s the understanding.  Because it’s 

still their property and it just has an easement on it so there is no 

setback issues. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  But they have to deal with the sidewalk.  So, I 

mean, the alternative is you know, you could deny the request, and the 

next step the DOT would consider is an easement.  So the land is still 

with the property owner but the sidewalk is closer in some instances.  

Especially, Mr. Michel, it is that would be closer to his front door. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So they both have the same problem regardless of they 

take it.. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  It would be the same problem -- but he still owns 

the property. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, they wouldn’t be compensated for the 

easement.  I just find it a little bit, I don’t like how the drawings 

--- we are not seeing the big picture.  The town hasn’t been informed 

of the big picture as you’ve stated.  And, you know --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, they may have and you weren’t necessarily 

involved. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  We don’t have information on it and the previous 

applicant was applying for a pool and they provided a nice aerial 

shot, in color, showing where everything was going and the DOT has 

provided a diagram with lines that we really can’t see the house, we 

really can’t see what is going on.  I think it is unacceptable the 

documentation and information that us as a board has received and the 

town --- possibly the town has received.  

 

 And, I hate to make a decision and hurt the property owners 

without having full knowledge and understanding what research the DOT 

has done.  I’m sure the DOT has done research, but I don’t feel 

comfortable making a vote until all the information is in front of us.  

And, that’s just my opinion. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What would we --- what additional information do we 

need, do we want, need or are we in a position, you know, to vote on 

it tonight? 
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 MR. LOMBARDI:  I think we should understand why that Superior 

side of the road, it was considered to not be functional for the 

project and if the amount of land that’s being taken is truly 

necessary.  And, that is what the town desires.  And, if those answers 

are both satisfied, then we can vote on.   

 

 And, I think I asked the DOT gentleman by us approving this 

variance, it does not grant the taking of the land.  That decision 

lies with the home owner.  I believe that was confirmed last time.  

But we could ask the DOT gentleman when he comes up to speak. 

 

 So we are not ultimately giving the green light to take the 

property.  We’re just approving the variance. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  The property owner would have to sign for the 

taking of the property and if they don’t, then the state would condemn 

the property. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right.  We’re not, I guess, making that call. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, in a sense though, we are giving the DOT a 

green light to move forward if we approve it.  Because as you just 

said, they can then negotiate with the home owner but the home owner 

is either going to say yes, you can take it or they’re going to take 

it by eminent domain and the home owner really doesn’t have too much 

to say about it. 

 

 And, until we see the big picture as you said, you know, why 

can’t they move it over 10’? 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I just would hate to make an irrational decision 

at the expense of the property owner. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think simply put, a variance --- to get a 

variance you need a hardship.  To have a hardship, you have to explain 

why you didn’t utilize other alternatives. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’re just looking for an explanation as to 

utilization of those other alternatives. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I think that has got to come from DOT, not 

necessarily the town. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Correct. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  As I recall, the design of moving the new Norton 

Street westerly, I believe, is the issue.  Would be, I think there was 
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property or wetlands impacts dealing with that.  As you get to the 

bridge crossing, here is a major wetland area through there.  So the 

question is whether or not the road can be moved further toward the 

Superior property and I think they have looked at it as far as 

environmental impacts.  But I can’t comment on that at this time 

because I didn’t do the prudent and feasible alternatives for that 

impact.  The state did it.  So there might be --- the rational may 

have been looked at as part of the design but again we don’t know the 

background. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Because we did talk about that.  If you moved it 

west, what you have is you have a cell tower.  There’s not much --- I 

mean, you are going to cross the river one way or the other whether 

you move it 10’ or 20’.  There’s no more wetlands 20’ from where it is 

planned versus what’s there now.  I’m not quite sure.  I understand 

what you’re saying but I am not quite sure that it can’t be moved.  We 

don’t know what the rational is as to why.  And, we can ask that of 

DOT. 

 

 Okay any questions of Jim?  Any additional questions? 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI: No. More for discussion. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do we have questions for DOT?  Or do you just 

want to proceed? 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for DOT. 

 

 Doug, right? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: Yes. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I just want to make sure that the letters and 

communication with all the homeowners – I think there were two --- 

those were both sent out?  I know one homeowner said they spoke with 

you directly.  I just want to make sure that communication was open to 

both homeowners. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yes.  Well, I can’ speak to how the homeowner views 

the amount of contact we’ve had. I can tell you that we sent out an 

initial letter with the map in it.  A letter explaining our 

procedures.  I sent certified notices to the owners talking about you 

know this meeting and the reason for it.  Letters also gave them 

opportunity to call and say if they wanted to have meetings, or not 

and we are always available for that. 

 

 So I mean, yah, I heard what was said last time but we could 

spend the whole night talking about whether you know -- that. 
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 Obviously, this is a state entity.  Doing this type of work, we 

have statutory obligations that we have to meet and we will meet those 

obligations.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  What does that mean?  I know what statutory – 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, I am about to say it.  I’m not going to get 

into details about it because really all the zoning board of appeals 

can do is grant or deny the variance. So – 

 

 MR.  BOHIGIAN:  Why can’t you get into details? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, again, we --- 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Aren’t you here to answer those questions? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  We’ve gone through the statutory process – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  --- of  having a public information meeting.  The 

project has been vetted that way.  

 

 What I’m willing to talk about here is the impact to this 

property.  We are not going to get into redesigning the project.  

We’ve already had that process.  We’ve already been to public – a 

meeting about that.  And, this, the project is going forward. 

 

 Now, if someone else in the process of the design and 

implementation of the project want to discuss changing aspects of 

design, then we will do that.  But right here, all we’re talking about 

is the granting of or denying the variance and the impact this project 

has on this property. 

 

 We don’t want to have another public information meeting about 

the project in front of the zoning board of appeals because that is 

not what this is about.  This is about the impact to this particular 

property. 

 

 So, you know, when I give you the minimum information and because 

I am not advocating for or against, I’m depending on you to ask me the 

questions you want to ask me in order to get the information you want 

but there is going to be a limit to that information and whether the 

realities of the situation is whether there is comfort or discomfort 

about how much information there is ultimately according to the 

statutes I think within 65 days a decision has to be made. 

 

 And, what will happen is under our statutory obligation once that 

decision is made, either the granting or denying of the variance, then 

we are going to react to that based on the information I gave you last 

time. 
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 With the granting, we will go ahead and start the process by 

talking with the property owners about valuation of these aspects.  

They can talk to the designers if they want about making adjustments 

to the design.  All of that is part of the process of going forward 

with the project. 

 

 We’re at; I don’t know, 58%, 68% design. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question, though.  Didn’t you just say 

that all that was done so where in the process would they be to make 

changes with the design? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:   Yah, I’m not saying that’s possible.  What I am 

saying is the discussion about the – about adjusting the design is not 

for this venue.  That is something that we have an ongoing discussion 

about with the town, all the affected property owners, all the 

stakeholders. 

 

 In this particular case, because we have a statutory obligation 

to come in and ask for the variance, if the variance is granted we 

would continue forward with that process which has all kind of built-

in safeguards to discuss design revisions, valuation about um, trees, 

uh, sloping.  I mean the take is what creates the lot size 

nonconformity. 

 

 There are other impacts to the property and we are statutorily 

obligated to compensate them for those losses. So that is not really 

under the purview of what we are discussing here.  What we are talking 

about is the fact that we are reducing the lot size by the proposed 

acquisition as is presented today. 

 

 If you were to deny the variance, as I mentioned last time, we 

have three options.  Under that statute 48-24, we can acquire the 

property in total, remove the impacts or change the type of 

acquisition it is to an easement where the underlying fee is still 

owned by the owners and we have the right to have --- in this case -- 

a sidewalk on that area. 

 

 Of course if we change these, that would negate the necessity for 

the lot size variance because we would not be acquiring actual fee to 

the property. 

 

 So, you can see that, you know, what we are trying to do is get 

to a point where we have the decision by the board so we can then 

react to that and go forward with the discussion with the owners about 

valuation, compensation and the design of the project. All those 

things are all within that purview. 

 

 We just need to get past in order to move forward. 

 

 Does any of that make any sense?  You’re giving me the same look 

you gave me last time.  So I figure its no. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  Want to play some poker? 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 I understand what you are saying Mr. Hummel.  And, I can 

understand the process needs to be somehow sequential and you’re here 

for a variance that if the plan goes ahead as designed will require a 

lot size variance.    

 

 You mentioned a someone, your word that intervenes to change the 

design.  My concern is when does that someone appear?  Am I not part 

of that someone? And, as a commissioner on the zoning board of 

appeals, as I someone that can say:  DOT, I think your design stinks.  

I think you should go back and look at it again.  If I don’t have that 

power, who does?  Who is the someone? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well again, under, right here you are here as a 

commissioner of this body --- 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  --- not as a citizen.  Not as a – 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  So you are speaking and again this is – you know, 

the zoning variance is what you are here to vote on.  If you want to, 

if you as a private citizen of Southington want to go to the town or 

come to the department as a taxpayer of the State of Connecticut and 

talk about the design, we’d be more than happy to do that.   

 

 But under this circumstance, we are limited to the discussing of 

the impact to this property and the zoning variance.  You are wanting 

to get into designing your project under the auspices of the zoning 

board of appeals which is not, you know, what this all about. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay. Let me restate my question:  Who is the 

someone? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  I don’t know what you mean by someone. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  You, it was your word.  Your statement and I can 

have Linda read it back to us that if someone should intervene – or 

words to that affect – and cause the design to change. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  You can have her read it back. I never said that. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m looking for the someone. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  What I have said is there is an avenue for changing 

the design within the --- within the --- within a – outside of this.  

What we’re trying to do is focus in on this.  So, so, so, so if 
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members of the board are trying to impact the design by saying well, 

we are going to vote on or for or against the variance, this is not 

the – this is not the, you know, venue for that. 

 

 There is plenty of opportunity to --- to discuss all those things 

going forward in the appropriate thing. 

 

 Here, we are limited to talking about the variance. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand that.  Now, what is that appropriate 

venue? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, as I mentioned just several minutes ago and I 

will repeat if you as a private citizen of Southington want to get 

together with the town and the department and come in and talk to us 

about the design and what you think is wrong or right or wrong about 

it, we’d be happy to do that.  That’s what we are there to do is to, 

as we go forward to 50, 60, 70 percent of design to discuss whatever 

element, you know, people might have a problem with. 

 

 We did have a public information meeting where, you know, where 

we presented a preliminary design.  The town signed off on it.  We, 

we, you know, we took comments from the public.  We recorded all that 

stuff. We responded to those comments and the design was vetted and we 

are moving forward.  That doesn’t mean that aspects of it can’t be 

changed going forward.  That is an ongoing process. 

 

 But to try to do that within this venue is not the appropriate 

venue for that.  There’s ways to approach that --- plenty of other 

ways to approach that.  Just like there is alternatives to the owner 

for --- if ultimately when we get to the compensation discussion --- 

and they feel it is inadequate there are appeal processes that are 

there for them to, to go forward.  They can submit an appraisal that 

we’ll look at in conjunction with the others. 

 

 So, when we are sitting here talking about I want to make sure 

the owner gets compensated, I mean, I’ve been doing this for 28 years.   

So we have compensated a lot of property owners over the years and we 

know what the federal regulations and what the state regulations are 

and that will all take place at an appropriate time. 

 

 What I am trying to do is get past this initial, you know, 

process of either getting a denial or approval of the zoning 

regulations so we can go forward and discuss with the owners and 

anybody else who wants to all of these issues that you are talking 

about here that relate to the project. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for Mr. Hummel:  I don’t think 

anyone is up here saying that we are looking to change the design.  We 

just want to make sure that the other alternatives were addressed.  

That’s my number one statement. 
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 Number two is I know for certain that DOT does due diligence on 

all of their projects.  And, all their design work was professionally 

done.  So why aren’t we currently getting --- how hard is it for you, 

as an experienced professional, to bring that documentation into this 

meeting? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, to actually --- I had plans with me last time 

and I asked --- I asked the board if they wanted me to show them to 

them and they said no.   

  

 I mean I am here to – you know, I have the same plans I had last 

time. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  This is all we’ve seen. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the questions we asked last meeting is we 

don’t have a visual of the whole project and you said and all you gave 

us was this (indicating) of the two pieces of property we’re looking 

at when we asked for, well what is the total vision of starting with 

the two pieces that we approved back several months ago and taking a 

look at the whole thing with regards to the roadway, the bridge, et 

cetera. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, if you can review the Minutes of last time’s 

meeting, I don’t believe you will find in there that anybody asked me 

for that.  You have to ask me for what it is you want.  I’m not a mind 

reader.  I have the plan sheets with me and I can roll them out on 

this table right here.   

 

 As a matter of fact, when we talked about the sidewalks last time 

I said I have an overall plans that shows where all the sidewalks are 

going to go. I even started stepping back --- did you want to see 

that?  And, I got a blank look. No one asked me to look at those 

plans.  I do have some additional information with me. 

 

 But by the same token, I can’t answer questions about how the 

design was developed or how they came to be, you know, within a 

certain, within a certain design in a certain way.  I am not a 

designer and I don’t know those questions. 

 

 What I can do is interpret the plans for you that show the 

overall concept of the project. 

 

 MR.  LOMBARDI:  Do you have those plans with you now? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yes, I do. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Would we like to see them? 

 

 VARIOUS:  Yes. 

 

 (Pause, pause, pause) 
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 MR. HUMMEL:  Actually, the plans themselves are on five different 

sheets but the sidewalk plan is on one sheet, just this top one.  I 

even colored it in yellow in case anybody wanted to see it. 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  You know, we don’t need that tone.  I can see it.  

Thank you for your information. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, I don’t know what tone you are talking about.  

You are going to get the information you requested.  That’s maybe what 

you should be focusing on. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I can focus on what I need to focus on.  Thank 

you. 

 

  (Discussion at the bench – not verbatim because of all the  

  little undertone comments over the map.) 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  So, here we have, this is coming from –  

   

  MR. LOMBARDI:   Superior is over here on the left. 

   

  MR. HUMMEL: Yes.  This is Old turnpike Road here which 

 comes straight in now and it’s going to be brought into a T 

 intersection here so you can’t fly up in through here and you 

 have to slow down. 

   

  THE CHAIR:  Superior is over here. 

  

  MR. HUMMEL:  Right.  Well, actually the road we’re talking 

 about is here.    The first one.  The one that --- I know we’re 

 kind of talking about the whole thing. 

 

  THE CHAIR: Correct. 

 

  MR. LOMBARDI: Now we’re talking about here and here. 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  And, this one right here. 

 

  So, that gets, so you see the sidewalks in yellow here that 

 are proposed to be put in.  And, I know there were certain parts 

 on 322 that didn’t have sidewalks yet, but we did match those up 

 so all of the, the --- look here with access down this way. 

 

  On the bridge here, there was only space for sidewalks on 

 one side and that’s why it’s on this side.  That is why you have 

 crosswalks in here to get people from here over to there so they 

 can cross the bridge. 

 

  THE CHAIR:  The yellow is basically all new because there 

 are no sidewalks. 
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  MR. HUMMEL:   Right, yes, exactly.  So you know with the 

 bridge being taken out, and this being a at bridge intersection, 

 -- we are not talking about the other one yet --- you can see for 

 him you can see that  Route 10 was over here before separated 

 from Norton.  Now you can see all of it should cover.  Though the 

 pavement itself – I don’t want to keep focusing on this one – but 

 in both cases the pavement, the actual road pavement doesn’t come 

 any closer to the house.  What happens  here is Route 10 used to 

 be here where Norton comes up to the – the whole thing gets 

 shifted over so even though the pavement is not coming any 

 closer, the Route 10 part that the trucks are on which used to be 

 over there separated is now going to be – 

 

  MR. BOHIGIAN:  It used to be here. 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  Right.  So now you’ve got all traffic on this.  

 It used to be over here. 

 

  And, Mr. Michel, the road starts to curve away from him and 

 this is what used to be Old Turnpike up here gets removed. 

 

  The road is still the same size.  What it is before, he had 

 a 5’ grass strip and then the sidewalk.  If the sidewalk could, 

 it only goes a few feet over the highway, of course, the state 

 owns a little beyond the existing curb.  So when you put a 5’ 

 grass strip and then the sidewalk, now you’re slightly into this 

 property by a few feet and that’s the acquisition.  This is just 

 the concept plan. 

 

  The other sheets do, you can see here, they’re broken down.  

 These are the other sheets that show more for detail.  We can see 

 more detail on the individual sheets. 

 

  (Sheets turning) 

 

  This is where Old Turnpike is being brought in a 90 degree.  

 Right here.  So you can see the existing edge of pavement right 

 here.  So you can see this stays along the same and then it goes 

 this way.  You can see the edge of pavement stays the same but 

 you have this 5’ and then the sidewalk which brings you out to 

 the existing. 

 

  MR. LOMBARDI:  The first, the second, that’s him. 

  

  MR. HUMMEL: Now, this is Mr. Michel right here.  So there 

 is this sloping here and part of the walkway that’s in the 

 sloping.  Any improvements in this area that have to be removed 

 will also be compensated.  He has this retaining wall and the 

 driveway.  

  

  The grading will be right up, if they find when they do the 

 construction, then they’ll do it. 



28 

 

  The light right now is right in front of his house right 

 here.  And, that’s being moved down here.  So the light won’t be 

 right in front of his house.  It will be here.   

 

  If you want to wait on the other one, till you open it or 

 we can look at it right now. 

 

  THE CHAIR:  It’s up to you. 

 

  MR. WYSONG: Let’s look at them both.  Two appeals. 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  On Whitlock.  So of course, it was over here.  

 So I think we’ve talked long enough for me to know obviously you 

 know he’s on the top end of what is kind of the ramp, Norton 

 Road.  And, Route 10 and all that traffic is over here. 

 

  Now with that being eliminated and    an at grade 

 intersection down here, then Route 10 and Norton together will be 

 shifted over here.  So when he’s saying it will be 40’ or 

 whatever closer to the house, that pavement (inaudible) is being 

 shifted over. 

 

  You see that grass area there, that’s where the ramp part 

 ends and they come together.  So he’s right there.  Of course, 

 they would have been over here kind of blocked off by this grass 

 area.  And, I know this is up in elevation, too.  Now everything 

 will be on the same elevation. 

 

  And, again, it is the same situation.  You see the edge of 

 pavement and you see it stays roughly in the same place.  It’s 

 just this 5’ grass area and the 5’ sidewalk gets us into this a 

 few feet. 

 

  Like I said, the take is really about the sidewalk and not 

 about the road.  The road as much as it is in the same place.  

 It’s the --- of course, you see there’s the road and the line is 

 back a little.  Driveway reconstruction.  The sidewalk gets 

 constructed. 

 

  When I see a (inaudible) it may go like this.  Generally, 

 the line stays kind of consistent.  When you see that a driveway 

 jumps out like that. 

 

  THE CHAIR:  On the yellow sidewalks that you showed us, I’m 

 sorry, go ahead.  On the first one where you showed is, is that 

 part of the overall picture saying when the road is finished all 

 those yellow sidewalks will be in? 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, this is um, this – 

 

  MR. BOHIGIAN:  The yellow are the sidewalks that have 

 already been approved?  That drawing? 
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  MR. HUMMEL: Yes, yes.  On all the sheets you will see those 

 on there, the larger scale. 

 

  MR.BOHIGIAN:  That’s part of the plan, already? 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  Yah.  The reason I brought this is because it 

 showed and I knew the sidewalks would be something that we were 

 going to discuss. 

 

  THE CHAIR:  That’s helpful.  Very helpful to me.  Thank 

you. 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  It shows how the town, how we integrated the 

 sidewalks the town has.  This is the overall project.  You can 

 see it covers the entire project area. 

 

  MR.BOHIGIAN:  The question was this is a factual thing 

 already been voted on and part of the plan?  I mean it’s already 

 finalized? 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:   Correct. 

 

  MR. GWOREK: My question is, that’s part of the  project, 

where do they connect leaving that area.  Do they connect  on Old 

Turnpike? Is that one of the main --- they don’t go down  322 at the 

– 

 

  MR. HUMMEL:  Yes.  We only install sidewalks to the limits 

 of the existing project.  If there is sidewalk beyond it we would 

 hook up to it.  You know, we wouldn’t go to the other end of the 

 project and then there is a sidewalk 10’ away and just stop 

 there.  We would hook it up.  It’s beyond that.  We would just 

 stop there.  Maybe the town has ideas for the future.  Within the 

 project limits. 

 

  MR.BOHIGIAN:  It is what it is. 

 

  THE CHAIR:   Where do they stop?  On the east side?  Over 

 here. 

 

  MR. HUMMEL: It appears that there is already a sidewalk 

 here, down here.  But in front of these, I am not sure. 

 

  THE CHAIR:  So it doesn’t go down as far as American 

 Gymnastics. 

 

  MR. HUMMEL: Well, the new sidewalk  doesn’t.   It looks 

 like it hooks up to an existing one.   See, right there?
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  There is an existing sidewalk and how far it does go down 

 the sheet, I don’t know.   

  

  (Undertone comments) 

  THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

(Back to the Podium) 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: Anything else? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I need one more thing clarified.  I understand if we 

approve it what happens.  Well, you guys, the home owners have a 

chance to talk to you people and you’ll begin negotiating on the 

property, et cetera. 

 

 And, if we deny it, please explain that again. Somebody already 

did but --- 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, again, there are three options.  I can’t say 

which one will be chosen, but its buy the property in its entirety 

with a denial because we can’t leave a nonconforming lot.  Remove the 

impacts altogether or change it to an easement so the variance is not 

required. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, an easement still says the plans go forward but 

they own the property. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, unless through that other realm, the design was 

changed – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Say it were not to be changed, you know, if we use 

the option of going with a variance, more than likely the compensation 

--- I think that came up earlier when I was sitting down --- and in 

speaking in those circumstances, we would roughly pay the same that we 

would for the underlying fee because we would be using that the same 

way we would be using it if we had bought.  And, of course, a lot of 

times it is not just the value of the area that is being acquired but 

how that impacts the rest of the property.  So, what we call severance 

damage.  

 

 I’ll give you a for instance.  Obviously 10’ of acquisition off 

of a property that’s got a house 25’ from the road is going to be more 

valuable than a house that is set back 300’ just by its very vicinity 

to the road.   So that it would be the compensation would be more.  So 

all those points are taken into consideration. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, to further that question.  If we approve it 

and then the land owners say no they do not want to sell or allow the 

easement.  What would be next for the DOT? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well, I mean, we do, again if the design were not to 

be changed, the state has the power of eminent domain.  It is not a 

hammer to hit people over the head with.  It seems that way sometimes.  

What that does is allow the overall project to go forward on some kind 

of reasonable schedule while we still continue to try to figure out 

the ultimate compensation figure.  It is just that, you know, you 

can’t continue discussion for two years and delay the project.   At 

some point you need to go forward and still allow that discussion.  

And, of course, what I mentioned before about those other avenues of 

compensation. If you think the compensation is inadequate there are 

other appeal avenues to go through which take place after or as the 

project schedule is going forward. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this particular 

application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this particular application? 

 

 PAUL DUBNICKA:  Hello.  Good evening.  My name is Paul Dubnicka 

and I am the home owner at 1201 Old Turnpike Road.  

 

 Last time I was here I was in rehab.  Unfortunately, a couple of 

days after that I felt infections and I have been in the hospital once 

again and I was only released yesterday.  So I am not fully prepared 

at this point. I do have some documentation and I apologize for that. 

 

 With respect to both the gentleman from the state and the 

gentleman from the town, I believe they both mentioned that many 

months ago there was a public hearing about this project in its 

entirety.  However, I am a home owner who is affected by this project 

and was never given any notification of that hearing.  I don’t know if 

these were two separate hearings or one hearing but I never received 

any notification on it.  Why that is is beyond me.  So I was never 

given a chance to speak at that initial hearing which apparently 

received overwhelming public support. I don’t know, maybe one person 

was I favor of it. 

 

 As far as the impact to my property, once again, even though it’s 

5’ of acquisition and I believe 16 to 20 feet of sloping, that is 

going to take away two very large pine trees. They are going to be 

gone from my home. Those pine trees do a tremendous job absorbing 

noise.  There is also rose bushes up there which don’t have quite the 

same effect as the pine trees, but they do effect. 
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 As far as the sidewalk going in, I’ve been in that property for 

20 years, over 20 years.  I believe I’ve seen maybe two people walking 

in that area in 20 years.  There is no need for sidewalk, whatsoever. 

 

 I will not be able to maintain a sidewalk at all.  My other knee 

was due to be replaced tomorrow.  They cancelled that surgery because 

of all the complications I’ve gone through with the initial one.  I 

don’t know when that surgery will take place but it will be physically 

impossible for me to maintain any type of sidewalk. 

 

 As far as negotiating with the town (sic), yes I did receive a 

very nice letter from the state that says I will have the opportunity 

to negotiate with the state.  It also says I have the opportunity to 

appeal. 

 

 Basically, in the very next sentence it basically spells it out 

quite plainly that regardless of my opinion, regardless of what steps 

I take, the state will then invoke eminent domain, take my property 

regardless and compensate me what they feel justified.  Regardless of 

whatever I do.  So that was pretty much --- that is the road the state 

will be going down. 

 

 I really don’t feel that from day one with this project that I‘ve 

been kept in any of the planning. I feel everything is completely out 

of my control.  I feel that regardless of what I say it makes no 

difference. 

 

 After this sidewalk will be completed and the sidewalk goes in 

which basically I will have to look at my window and if people do 

start walking down there, then I will see people basically right out 

my front window.   

 

 And, I will never be able to sell this property after this 

project is over.   

 

 I know they mentioned an easement and a partial payment, if 

they’re going to go through with this project, I just as soon they 

take the whole property even though I’ve been there for 25 years. 

 

 After that particular arrangement that is going to be going 

forward, my opinion is my property will be worthless and my home will 

be unlivable.  Route 10 itself ---you can ask the other gentleman as 

I’m sure he has the same noise --- there are many trucks that go 

through right now.   Right now they slam on their brakes and the whole 

home rattles. That is with these quite large pine trees that are 

acting as a buffer which will not be there. 

 

 So, I mean, I’m just --- I know I’m just a small home owner in 

this whole project here.  But I really feel as if I have not been part 

of anything.  Like I said, I know both gentlemen did specifically 

state that there was some hearing many months ago about the project in 

general.  I only recently got notification that this project was even 
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happening after speaking to a neighbor.  I then came down to zoning 

and started asking questions myself.  And, then after I started asking 

questions, all of a sudden I started getting letters from the state 

notifying me of what their plans are.  But I mean, I can’t fathom why 

those many months ago I was never informed that there was some type of 

public hearing about this project considering that my property is 

being impacted.  Quite a bit. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have any questions of the property owner? 

 

 Did you ever receive a certified letter? 

 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  Um, I received a certified letter about maybe a 

week before I went into the hospital on March 13
th
. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Was that regarding the public hearing? 

 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  No, that certified letter was regarding – it was 

the map that’s what was in there.  It was the map of what the 

acquisition was going to be.  And, on the certified letter I received 

a letter stating that someone at one point will be negotiating with me 

and that, like I said, I can disagree and appeal but basically my 

opinion means nothing and they will just go down to eminent domain and 

condemn my property, take it from me and give me what they feel is 

justified regardless of anything I do anyways. 

 

 And, I may have misunderstood but two weeks ago at the last 

hearing when there was a continuation, I understood that somebody from 

the town would attempt to contact me.  I realize I was not home for 

those several weeks but my answering machine was on and there was no 

indication that anybody attempted to contact me at home.   

 

 I did have my cell phone in the hospital and nobody did call my 

cell phone, either. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 

 MR.DUBNICKA:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Anyone else here opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Okay.  Do you have anything to rebut on that, either one of you? 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  Jim Grappone.  I’d just like to clarify. I want to 

say that possibly the public hearing on the 30% design happened I want 

to say a year and a half ago. I personally attended it.  There was 

maybe five residents in the audience at the time.  I believe the DOT 

did the notification process. I am not sure if it is regular mail or 

certified mail. But a public hearing was held at the 30% level.  And, 

it wasn’t a huge turn out by any means. 
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 THE CHAIR: But there were property owners there? 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thanks, Jim. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I just have a question:  When we do something of 

that nature does it get posted on the news or the newspaper? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  For the meeting itself.  And, then I believe they 

received signs and they had to post signs for the variance on site? 

 

 THE CHAIR: No, he’s talking about the DOT a year and a half ago. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That is up to their notification.  They have it in 

town but it’s really the onus is on them to notify.  We get notified 

as a town.  It’s typically a Press Release that they do, I believe, in 

general. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What is the normal procedure that takes place? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  As I said, I don’t work for the designers who have 

that responsibility.  But my understanding is that statutorily 

minimally you are required to put a notice in the newspaper.  I know 

on many occasions they do send the individual letters to the people in 

the area as an   additional, but I don’t know if that was done this 

time or not.  But I think it has been done in the past. 

 

 But I think statutorily the minimum is a notice in the paper. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have one more question.  The overall project, I 

mean I think you can probably answer this; the goal of the project is 

to make the roads safer and less weird intersections that could be 

unsafe.  I guess I should leave it alone. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  I’d have to be a politician to answer that. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  What is the ultimate goal of this project?  Are 

you able to answer that? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: Well, again, I wasn’t in on the initial design or the 

implementation of the project but what I do understand is that the 

bridge cannot be rehabilitated.  It has to be removed.  It’s gotten to 

the point where you can only do quick fixed to keep it operating long 

enough to then take it down as part of the project whenever that is 

done. 

 

 It was decided that was a much safer condition to change this 

into an at grade four way intersection.  And, take that bridge out. 

 

 And, of course, you have to chase the approaches to the 

intersection a certain degree and look at the adjacent areas and that 
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is --- of course we all know about Old Turnpike Road and people can 

come right down from interchange and they fly right on to Old Turnpike 

Road and it ain’t very long that they get down to 322. 

 

 So when you have side roads that come in like that, when you 

chase the approaches to the main project which is taking the bridge 

out and making that a four way intersection you want to try to T up 

those roads that come into the main line enough to make them safer so 

that obviously, -- and I ‘m referring to specifically Old Turnpike 

Road -- as opposed to leaving it that straight shot off of there.  To 

T that up so that people actually have to slow down to make that  turn 

and then hopefully go slowly down on Old Turnpike as they get to 322 

as opposed to flying down there and hitting their brakes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 

 MR.WYSONG:  One question you probably can’t answer, but I’ll give 

you a whack at it since you invited us to ask you questions. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Absolutely. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I feel compelled.  Why isn’t the new road going 

where the old road was? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Uh, well you mean --- 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Why doesn’t Route 10, you’re going to take down the 

bridge, a town bridge – 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Again, I don’t know the answer to that.  What I can 

do after looking at plans for 27 years --- I am no engineer but I 

(inaudible) to know this number.   

 

 If there is – there is a river there, I believe, that you have to 

cross.  All right?  On the south side.  There’s a river that runs 

through, a brook or something that runs through there.  So there is an 

existing bridge for that.  So when you line up the intersection you’ve 

got to cross that bridge.   

 

 And, now the other side of the intersection, the part that goes 

next to Norton has to line up with the intersection.  Like I said, I’m 

no engineer. I look at the plan and I see them line up. 

 

 If you have limitations on where you can bring the roads into the 

intersection and they need to be lined up, now you’ve got to look at 

limitations on where you can put the road. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Well, isn’t Route 10 across the bridge a straight 

shot? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, again, I am not – 
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 MR. WYSONG: Well, it is. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  I can’t answer. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Straight as an arrow. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  How the, you know, how the alignment was chosen, I 

really can’t answer. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Aren’t all the rivers that have to be crossed 

correctly crossed now? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Now I’m guessing --- I am giving you --- I’m saying 

that I noticed it was a river crossing there on the end grade because 

there’s – not the bridge that crosses 322.  There is a body of water 

there that Route 10 has to cross even at an at grade. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Yah.  Route 10 is now an elevated grade across the 

bridge and all of the culverts and all of the river crossings are 

built in to the approaches to the bridge across 322.    

 

 For some reason, the DOT said I’m going to take this straight 

shot, tear the bridge out, move Route 10 over here now and this will 

be flat ground?   Used to be a road. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, again, you know I – 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, then I’m going to build a new bridge across the 

river and then go back up the hill and then join into the old Route 

10. 

 

 It’s a very – 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  The engineers don’t --- the engineers don’t tell me 

how to acquire property and I don’t tell them how to design, so I 

don’t know. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I understand that.  And, I prefaced my question with 

I doubt that you’ll be able to answer it.  But I’m still looking for 

this mysterious process by which that question the satisfactory answer 

and perhaps it was in the public hearing.  I don’t know. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  If it didn’t come up, then it probably wouldn’t have 

been answered. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Well, it seems to me that many of the problems are 

generating off of the relocation of this road.  Apparently on both 

sides, plus the sidewalk.   

 

 And, I’ll tell you what my real fear is as a commissioner.  We 

had a public meeting that nobody remembers what happened at it. 
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 MR. HUMMEL:  You’d have to go back and look at the records. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  The home owners weren’t, apparently, satisfactorily 

notified.  Now they may have been notified or may have been lost in 

the mail, they may not remember but they’re not sitting here saying 

sure, I had a full knowledge of what was happening. 

 

 We’re sitting here for a variance and I suspect that – well I 

won’t speculate whether we approve it or not, but let’s assume we get 

through the process.  You move to the next process of negotiating with 

the home owners.  You move to the next step after that.  And, pretty 

soon you get along and you’ll start saying, well, all these other 

people have approved this and you can’t stand in the way.  You know 

what I’m getting at? 

 

 This decision was made, that decision was made, this one was 

made, and this one was made.  And, now we have to make this next one.  

And, all these other people including the board of appeals, the 

variances left, two of the three land owners have agreed.  The plans 

are on their way.  We’re on a 30-day limit, da, da, da.  Now we have 

to do this. 

 

 I’m looking for where the other avenues to say, as I stated 

earlier, this project stinks. I don’t like the way the design is.  

And, the only alternative you can give me is I leave this meeting and 

I go down and talk with the town, I guess, to start the process.  I’ll 

probably be treated just like the home owners.  I won’t get 

notifications.  I can probably spend four days down at your offices 

and have no effect.  I don’t know anybody down there.  It’s not my 

property.  I’ll probably be told I don’t have standing. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, you --- 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am just concerned that the process isn’t a nice 

citizen friendly process.  Let’s put it that way. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, I mean, I can only deal with the reality.  I 

can’t deal with perception.  Just like you mentioned several times 

about the property owner being notified, I can’t, I can’t control 

their perception of notification.  I can only tell you that those 

notifications took place.  If they felt they needed more 

notifications, I can’t answer to that. 

 

 There is a lot of things that happen in life where the person 

next to me says, that was fine and I say this is screwed up. 

 

 So you are asking me to answer questions concerning perception.  

I can’t answer them. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am no really asking you questions about 

perception. 
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 MR. HUMMEL:  Well, you said where do you go to impact the 

process.  I told you.  But you know what, if everybody in Southington 

doesn’t get together and go down there and make a stink, one person, 

you know, with everybody else having vetted it, you go down there, I 

mean, it’s just like everything else, majority rules.  You know? 

 

 If everybody else thinks it is okay and you don’t think its okay, 

maybe the problem is with --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we’re having a discussion where there is no 

answer. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have one question.  The application that you 

submitted, there are two here tonight and there was one other, I 

believe two weeks back? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: Yup. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Is that all of the properties that are affected? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah, yah.  We had the opportunity at the last 

meeting to discuss it in the hallway. Of course, I didn’t, I heard 

what he had said about is there going to be more.  Yah.  When I had 

that, when I had that earlier one, all the maps --- all the 

acquisition maps don’t come in at the same time.   

 

 I got the first grouping of them and the only one in that 

grouping of them was the one that I went with before without knowing 

when the rest of them were going to come in because I asked when they 

were going to come in because I wanted to bring them all in at once.  

They said they didn’t know when they were going to get me the rest of 

the maps.  So, I had to proceed with the one I had. 

 

 When the final grouping came in, the second group which was all 

the rest of the maps when they came in, these were the two that were 

in there.  

 

 So, we are not making any more acquisitions.  We’re not making 

any more applications.  It was those three.  The one from before and 

these two. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Thank you. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Unless they expand the project. 

 

 Listen, I work for government.  Do you want absolutes?  Go to 

church.  I mean, --- 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Do we have any other more questions or reports or 

drawings?  I think the ones that he showed us today are pretty 

representative of what’s -- 
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 THE CHAIR: Yah, I agree.  From my standpoint, it satisfied my 

requirements of getting a view of the total project. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Can we put that in the record. 

  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think it is already in there. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well no --- 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Does the town have those drawings? 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  Yes.  They are available to us. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, I guess the only thing the board can vote on 

tonight is the variances since there is no more questions. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct.  It’s an up or down vote. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Just have one more to go. 

 

 THE CHAIR: I hope we’ve --- 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  But hopefully we’ve talked – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Ninety percent of it.  Obviously, the home owner may 

have, would like to talk.  Let’s finish up this one and we’ll go to 

the next one. 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Thank you. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE: I’d like to make a clarification before the vote on 

the design. Basically, in looking at it a little bit further, they 

split the difference between the existing Route 10 and the existing 

Norton Street and the new road.  It looks like they tried to T up the 

intersection with the current Cheshire road as best as they could. 

 

 So I think the current design, they split the difference as best 

they could in doing it.   

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  And, then they were left with the current bridge 

crossings remaining as they are.  And, um, with the bridge being taken 

out and the old Route 10 and the old Norton, they just split the 

difference and T-ed it in as best they could to 322. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 

 Since there is no further discussion, we’ve heard rebuttal.  This 

application is closed. 
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B. APPEAL #5985A, Application of Ct Dept. of Transportation for a 5’ 

front yard setback variance to 21’ where 26’ exists and 40’ is 

required.  Also, a 546 sq.ft. variance from 11,041 sq.ft. to 10,495 

sq.ft. where 22,500 sq.ft. is required.  Also, to vary the lot width 

to 95’ where 98’ exists and 100’ is required to allow the CT Dept. of 

Transportation to acquire l and to improve the intersection of Rte. 10 

& Rte. 322 under Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 225 

Norton Street, property of William C. & Robin L. Michel in an R-20@5 

zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Will the applicant please state their name and address 

for the record, please? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Douglas Hummel or the DOT.  Our offices are at 2800 

Berlin Turnpike in Newington and I am here representing the 

Commissioner of Transportation. 

 

 I just open it to you to ask me. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, do we have any additional questions on this 

piece of property. We have the drawings. We’ve seen the overall 

picture.  Are there any questions specific to this application? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a comment, you want to probably incorporate by 

reference all the comments that were made in the previous public 

hearing so that they can become part of this public hearing and not 

have to be repeated.  If that were appropriate. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Previous appeal or the previous public hearing a 

week and a half ago? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The previous public hearing which was Appeal 5984A 

which we just heard. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I just have one question for Mr. Hummel.  Are 

there any additional maps that would be relative to this application 

as compared to the last one or are they all the same? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL: No.  Not beyond what we’ve seen in the previous 

discussion, no. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, any additional questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, thank you. 
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 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 Please step forward and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 

 

 BILL MICHEL:  Hi, my name is Bill Michel, 225 Norton Street.  I 

think 90% of what I had a problem with was already discussed with this 

other property. 

 

 The only thing I’m saying is if – at the last meeting you pointed 

out this wasn’t  a review of whether we can realign the road or not 

and I think that’s the  whole crux of the problem in that they are 

realigning Route 10. 

 

 To me, right now, the road that I live on is a connector between 

the two. If they get rid of the bridge, then they don’t need the 

connector, right?  It’s obvious.   

 

 So I heard rumors a couple of years ago and that’s all they were 

it turned out based on this drawing and I don’t know if the 

preliminary drawings from a year and a half ago show everything that 

these drawings show. 

 

 MR. GRAPPONE:  Pretty much. 

 

 MR. MICHEL: Pretty much?  Okay.  I wasn’t aware of that meeting.  

I don’t know if I was out of town, whatever, but I didn’t go to it and 

I wasn’t aware of it.  The first I heard of it was from Tom O’Hala --- 

is he your boss? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Yah. 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  Yah.  And, then Doug called a few times.  And, I’ll 

tell you, these guys every time you have a question; they’re very 

professional, very helpful. 

 

 I did get to talk to Greg Soljer (sp), the project engineer.  

And, I’m just going to tell you this because this question came up a 

few times and I know we are not talking about the design here and 

we’re talking about the variance, but the question --- I asked him the 

same questions that some of you guys were asking, is that, why did 

they move the road over to where if they got rid of the road then you 

don’t need it any more. 
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 The thing he said to me three times in that phone conversation 

and that’s the only reason he presented to me is that they were trying 

to make the intersection more of a 90-degree for whatever design. 

 

 So, when I got talking to him, he was very nice, too, and he said 

you have to write a letter to his boss and that’s the letter I 

presented to you last week.  I haven’t heard back from him yet.  I 

guess that was three and a half weeks ago, but anyway, um, what I was 

going to say is that they did --- when I went and I colored in where 

the existing --- because that map that Doug has has a lot on it, the 

existing, the new, the proposed, the sidewalks.  There’s a lot of 

stuff on there. 

 

 So I colored in the old road.  And, I saw where the new road was 

going and I measured it with a laser.  I went out my front door and I 

walked out there.  The main road with the trucks as he mentioned with 

the noise and the fumes and all is just getting to closer to my house. 

 

 And, I probably wouldn’t have bought the house if the road was 

there where they are proposing it to be, anyway.  But I just think 

that none of this would happen if they just left the road where it was 

because the reason he gave for realigning the intersection doesn’t 

seem to apply on the south side of Route 10.   It’s exactly the 

alignment that it was. 

 

 They’re making bigger radiuses on the curves for traffic flow and 

the safety and all.  And, there’s you know, as you guys know when you 

get off 691, there’s no exit for the trucks to go to the Truck Stop so 

they all go down through the seven lights on 322 to get there and then 

back that way and turn the corner.  

 

 And, I know when they redid that bridge over the Ten Mile River 

by the carwash; the granite curbs are constantly chewed up because of 

the trucks got the radiuses too tight.  So this will probably help 

that a lot.  You know? 

 

 And, I, listen, I’m all in favor of sidewalks.  I know this 

gentleman (indicating) doesn’t like it but I walk my dog every day and 

it’s just nice to have it for safety and all there. 

 

 But anyway, I just don’t understand why they can’t leave the road 

where it is.  To me, there are plenty of intersections that are askew 

if that’s the main reason.   

 

 Route 10 on the north and south side of 322, there are three 

sides that are uninhabited by houses and there’s wetlands, rivers, 

there is a parking lot, the unfinished parking for SPID and there are 

four houses on the other side.  And, they’re moving the road, of all 

those four choices, they’re moving to towards the house – towards my 

house 40’ out of 77’.  So, it just doesn’t make sense to me. 
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 That’s all I am going to say and I hope I get to talk to the 

designers because Greg Soljers (sp) said, he said that maybe we can 

move the road a little bit.  He indicated that and it was very 

heartening to hear that, you know? 

 

 But I don’t know. I guess the sooner the better when you have 

drawings and projects start and all.   I’m not sure  - h-e mentioned 

last time years before this will start up but I would like to talk to 

them. I know you guys aren’t getting paid for this let alone driving 

to Wethersfield or the Berlin Turnpike, but I just, you know, it was 

heartening to know that at least they have some options available. 

 

 My main point is if they left the road where it is right now and 

widened and put sidewalks there, there would be no reason for me to 

even be here.  I wouldn’t need a variance or they wouldn’t need a 

variance. It would be fine. I’d actually probably even come closer, 

not owning the land, but coming closer to having a conforming lot. 

 

 So anyway that’s all I am going to say and thanks for your time. 

 

 The girls’ basketball game is staring. 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 THE CHAIR: Any questions? 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Are you comfortable with the process as you see it 

going forward and the questioning of the design negotiations? 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  It’s all new to me.  And, Doug has done this a lot, 

I think a lot of things that this gentleman said are true.  You don’t, 

you feel like you didn’t hear about it in front.  I say, I think I had 

some of the same feelings, whatever.   

 

 And, then the form letter they send is a little bit like this is          

it, this is it and then all of a sudden: boom.  Eminent domain. It did 

feel like it was a little heavy handed.  I mean I don’t know who 

writes it but part of it is we’re going through it the first time.  

Whereas these guys do it all the time.   

 

 And, I’ll tell you, these guys, every time I asked him something, 

he sent me the drawings.  He called me up tonight to make sure I knew 

about the meeting.  I mean, he’s very professional.  You couldn’t ask 

for any more. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  You, sir, are an architect, is that so? 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  Yah, I’m an architect and a contractor.   

 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, I assume that you would feel confident in 

working with the DOT – 
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 MR. MICHEL:  Oh, yah.  I mean, I hope it’s not too late. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I think the DOT, Mr. Hummel, is extending a branch 

of cooperation – 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  Yah, he said that -- I wrote a letter to the boss, 

Tim Wilson and I haven’t heard back from him yet.  But I guess he is 

the one to talk to or – 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I don’t know.  I couldn’t get that answer. 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  Greg Soljer (sp), he said Tim Wilson was the guy to 

write to.  I’ve never met him.  But I’m just waiting to hear from him. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay, let me ask the question again:  Are you 

comfortable you have the names, the process, the contacts or are you 

confident that you will be able to pursue those? 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  Uh, I think it is going to come down to a matter of 

– I mean, at one point before I heard some of the things tonight, I 

felt like, I mean after last meeting I felt like you guys weren’t 

really sticking up for the town.   This meeting, I feel a lot more 

like you are and that is heartening to me. 

 

 Again, I know we don’t have any legal ramifications here.  We are 

not even supposed to be talking about the design.  That’s the whole 

crux of it for me.  If the design was left where it was, we wouldn’t 

even be going through this.  You know? 

 

 So, I don’t know if I am comfortable. I think there is power in 

numbers where Doug was saying before.  The only we have right now are 

two and I don’t know if I could even out run him right now we’re going 

to be in trouble. 

 

 MR. DUBNICKA:  I’m sure you can out run me. 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 MR. MICHEL:  But anyway, so I don’t know.  I won’t know until – 

but listen I am a reasonable guy.  If this is going to happen, I just 

wouldn’t want to live there.  I would rather they condemn the house 

and we just got out of there. 

 

 It turns out, based on this; I have the smallest piece of 

property in the neighborhood. So there is a plus there.  I found that 

out. 

 

 So anyway.  That’s it. I don’t know what the result of this will 

be but I am encouraged by the stuff that happened here tonight and 

what Mr. Hummel said and hopefully I will be able to talk to someone 

who has the answers from a design end and see what we can work out. 
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 Some of the points I brought up in my letter that I gave you a 

couple of weeks ago at the last meeting were why is it on this side of 

the road and not the other?  I know the reason for some of them.  But 

listen, I am not pretending that I am a road designer or bridge 

designer or whatever an intersection designer. 

 

 So, I know there is other reasons but that is the reason I was 

told and to me that doesn’t override a person’s living there and 

moving the road 40. 

 

 I think you can have a 60 --- it only came out to --- when I 

measured it, with my protractor, about 6.5 degree difference moving it 

40’ they got 6.5 more on one side but not the other.  I think you can 

do that with radiuses and stuff.   And, again, I am not a bridge 

designer or road designer but I just was talking here with some of the 

comments tonight.  Like I said, Doug is very helpful, informative.  I 

know any questions I have he tried to answer whatever. 

 

 But I think I have to get to somebody else for the design part of 

it and I hope we can do that and maybe compromise, go half way or 

something like that. 

 

 But I do love sidewalks. I wish they were all over town 

especially with the schools, you know. I seems funny to me some of the 

sidewalks are not near the schools and they’re in the new subdivisions 

where people aren’t even walking.  They’re taking the bus. 

 

 Anyway, but that’s a long time.  That’s all I have to say. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 

 Anyone else speaking opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, do you want to rebut? Or clarify? 

 

 MR. HUMMEL:  Not really.   

 

 Yah, Mr. Michel and I had the opportunity to talk after the 

meeting last time and just as he expressed just now and I mentioned to 

you earlier tonight that his concerns about the location of the road 

was the avenue for the discussion that was to talk to the designer. 

 

 And, of course, Mr. Soljer (sp) is the DOT designer that is 

overseeing the consultant who is doing the design.  So it was 

appropriate for him to ask Mr. Michel to write to the head of design 

because he is the one that controls these things. 

 

 So, it’s three and a half weeks, it’s government.  You know, 

things don’t happen overnight. What may be happening is that they’re 

having discussions with the consultant firm.  I don’t know for sure. 
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But because he is --- it is the department’s policy that when people 

make inquiries, we come to some kind of resolution.  Obviously, if 

somebody writes in, our policy is that we get them a written response.  

They may want to have a meeting at some point.  They may be discussing 

if they can or can’t make the moves.    

 

 That’s why I was saying earlier that the avenue for discussing 

design changes is through the design, you know, as opposed to here.  

The variance granted tonight is not going to make a difference to 

where the road gets or goes in relation which is what the biggest 

concern is.  It’s going through that avenue with the DOT and their 

designer about whether it can be moved or why it was done that way or 

whatever. 

 

 So, It’s just like he said, he’s pursuing that avenue and the 

department will be responding to that and talking about those aspects. 

Like I said, I don’t know the details, but they will be taking his 

concerns and they’ll talk about it and discuss it and see what can be 

done or can’t be done.   

 

 I can’t say how it will all come out, but that is the avenue for 

him to pursue on the design adjustments. 

 

 Like I said, we’re only still at, I don’t know, 60% design.  So, 

you know, it’s not, nothing is written in stone, yet. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 

 No other questions, this application is closed. 

 

 

 

8:47 o’clock, p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:47 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following members in 

attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong          

    

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

    Dee Ahern 

    Ronald Bohigian 

     

 

 Absent:  Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

     

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

   

 

 Mr. Lombardi is seated for Mr. LaPorte.  

  

NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #5988A, Application of Briad Lodging Group 

Southington LLC for special exception approval for a hotel liquor 

license under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1096 

West Street, property of Briad Lodging Group Southington LLC in an I-1 

zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 5988A with 

stipulations.   

 

 Stipulations: 

 1. No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 

 2. The number of bar seats shall not exceed those as shown on 

the site plan that was attached to the application. 

 

 3. The service hours be between 5:00 pm and 9:00 pm Mondays 

thru Thursday. 

 

 4. No live entertainment. 

 

 5. If there is a significant change to the floor plan as 

determined by the zoning enforcement officer, a new application be 

required. 
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 6. If there is a change in management or permitee a new 

application will be required. 

 

 Mr. Wysong seconded the motion. 

 

 Discussion: 

 

 Homewood Suites provided a beverage operations guide, is there 

any interest in incorporating that?   The Chair said the document is 

part of the public hearing.   

 

 Mr. Wysong noted the stipulation on the motion are a bit 

different than some of the things that are in the guide, specifically 

the hours. I believe Commissioner O’Keefe said 5:00 to 9:00 pm.   

 

 Mr. O’Keefe clarified he had said 5:00 to 9:00 and the presenter 

said two hours within 5:00 to 9:00.  By saying 5:00 to 9:00 I gave him 

the flexibility.    

 

 Mr. Wysong said the guidelines say 5:00 to 10:00 and his concern 

would be the guidelines would be contrary to the stipulation made. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the stipulations are based on what was said.   

 

 The Chair noted the applicant can’t say anything at this point. 

 

 The applicant did say from the audience that either one is okay 

with him.   We’re not going to do it until 10:00 pm. 

 

 The Chair felt the application was appropriate.  It fits in.  

They’ve done a nice job with detailing it.  They have a well thought 

out plan and it fits in with the corporate environment that they’re 

trying to exhibit.   

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

 

 

 B. APPEAL #5989A, Application of Shane Taurinski for a 30’ 

front yard setback variance to 10’ where 40’ is required under Section 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 10 Cummings Street, property 

of Shane A. & Lisa M. Taurinski in an R-12 zone. 

  

 Mr. Wysong made a motion to approve Appeal 5989A the application 

for a front yard set back variance to 10’ where 40’ is required. 

  

 Mr.Gworek seconded. 

  

 Discussion: 
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 Mr. O’Keefe stated he struggled with the concept of hardship.  As 

I look a t 15-04 it talks about applying variances, conditions that 

are particular to the land or buildings.  I just don’t see that there 

is a hardship.  And, for that reason I really can’t support it.  I see 

that the pool could be moved to the rear of the house and no variance 

would be needed with just removal of a single tree. 

  

 Mr. Lombardi said he agreed with what Mr. O’Keefe said but, I 

think in this case, I’m okay with this variance.  Normally, I wouldn’t 

be.  But with the fence there and with the 10’ easement that the town 

has I believe it is, I think there’s less space there and there is no 

house where this pool would be. 

  

 And, I think the land would look a little bit better if the tree 

remained untouched.  And, I think in this case it fits in okay.  

  

 I think just from reading the numbers I would be against it, but 

looking at this aerial shot, I think it would be okay. 

  

 Mr. Wysong said he tended to be a protector of trees.  That 

probably is from my background as the son of a forester in the 

Midwest.  Modern society tends to randomly cut down trees and then 

people having cut them down for whatever reason suddenly find that the 

tree was far more beneficial than they appreciated. 

  

 Their house is suddenly hotter.  The air conditioning works 

harder.  The birds aren’t singing any more.   

  

 So when an application for a variance is requested and the choice 

is we grant a variance because it’s not a hardship to cut down a tree, 

I find a large tree is quite a hardship to cut down.  So I tend to 

support this. The fence having already been in place.   The pool will 

be well hidden behind the fence. And, the ambience of having the tree 

does have benefits for the yard.   

  

 I would make an exception in this case to vote on what would 

normally be a difficult decision.  I would be in favor of granting 

this variance. 

  

 Mr. Lombardi added that the tree, and I could be wrong, serves as 

a buffer for the neighbors on the opposite side.  It serves to block 

the pool, especially when the leaves are on the tree.  And, I think it 

makes the area look a little bit nicer.  That’s certainly just my 

opinion. 

  

 Mr.Wysong said we have dealt with front yards and pools sometime 

in the recent past as I recall.   And, having a corner lot is 

definitely a hardship with 40’ setbacks, particularly when the lots 

are small. 

  

 I think in the other case there was no choice because there was a 

septic system.  There was no other place on the piece of land.  In 
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this case, I assume that there is city sewer and city water as no 

mention was made. 

  

 But as I said before, the tree is the overriding hardship. 

  

 The Chair stated from his perspective I support the comments that 

were made by Mr. O’Keefe.  I think we have got to really look at the 

regulations and you know a variance is one thing but I think we’ve got 

to come up with a hardship on this type of an application.  Otherwise, 

we’re just bypassing the whole zoning regulations and I am not sure 

having a tree, as much as I love trees, although I am not crazy about 

oak trees and I cut all of mine down to get rid of the acorns, but um, 

I think we’ve got to at least adhere as close as we can to the zoning 

regulations.  And, unless there is a significant hardship and I think 

there are other options and maybe not even cutting down the tree.   

  

 There were other options of placing that pool, moving it closer 

to the tree, changing where they have the platform or the deck on one 

side of the tree. 

  

 The other thing is, if you look at the picture, they’ve got the 

pump which is right on the corner of the property.  Pumps do create 

noise.  They run 24/7. 

  

 So, I think there are other options and I’m not sure that they 

really displayed the kind of hardship that I think this kind of a 

variance really requires. 

  

 Mr. O’Keefe reiterated:  I don’t think that it deprives, if we 

were not to grant this, that we would be depriving the owner of a 

reasonable use of his land.  He does have other options.  He could 

move the pool. 

  

 Mr. Wysong asked if the regulations differentiated between in 

ground pool and above ground pool or are they lumped together as 

pools.  I would make an argument that you have a harder or tougher 

hurdle to pass when you are talking about an in ground pool.  An in 

ground pool being rather permanent much like the addition to a house, 

a foundation, a building, a garage, something that really is fastened 

in the ground. 

  

 If a variance is to be granted here, you are granting it for what 

I consider a temporary structure.  An above ground pool, I don’t know 

how long they last these years, now modern above ground pools.  But I 

think at one time they used to go the course in five or ten years.  

Which makes it kind of a temporary structure, not a permanent one.  

And, on that basis, I would also say a temporary structure that’s not 

quite within the setback versus a tree that’s been there 150 years and 

is going to be there another 150 years, I would vote for leaving the 

tree and making the pool fit where it’s hidden by the fence and the 

neighbor doesn’t have to look at it. 
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 Mr. Lombardi asked for the motion to be restated before we vote 

on it. 

  

  STENOGRAPHER:  Mr.Wysong made a motion to approve Appeal 

 #5989A which was seconded by Mr.  Gworek. 

  

  

 Roll Call:  Lombardi:  Yes 

    O’Keefe:  No 

    Wysong:  Yes 

    Gworek:  Yes 

    Salka:  No 

 

 Motion is defeated. 

      

  

 

 

 

 The Chair reminded everyone that Mr. O’Keefe is recusing himself 

on the next two items and Ms. Ahern is seated. 

 

 C. APPEAL #5984A, Application of CT Dept. of Transportation 

for a 183 sq. ft. variance from 20,514 sq.ft. to 20,331 sq.ft. where 

22,500 sq.ft. is required to allow the CT Dept. of Transportation to 

acquire land to improve the intersection of Rte.10 & Rte. 322 under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1201 Old Turnpike 

Road, property of Paul Dubnicka in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. Wysong made a motion to approve Appeal 5984A application of 

Connecticut Department of Transportation for a square footage variance 

on property at 1201 Old Turnpike Road. 

 

 Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 

 Discussion: 

 

 Mr. Lombardi pointed out we had a lot of discussion on this and I 

think we are all concerned for the home owners but realistically what 

Mr. Hummel said is true.  Whether we vote yes or no I think the state 

is going to go forward with the project.  I think our hope is that the 

state deals in a respectful manner to the home owners and does the 

best they can and the project --- the goal of the project is to make 

the road safer which is a benefit to those people living there. 

 

 So although all their negatives were one hundred percent valid, I 

think the state is concerned about safety and that will help the 

situation.   

 

 I think we did the best we could with the situation we were 

given. 
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 One thing that does bother me and I want to point out is that Mr. 

Hummel state that this project is only 60% done in design.   So, I 

don’t know how the other commissioners feel about voting on something 

that is only 60% designed, but they are not going to start on the 

project until it is 100%. I think that is a fair assumption.  That is 

something we should discuss. 

 

 Mr. Gworek said he thought it would be better for the home owner 

if they are not fully completed because then they would have more of a 

chance to have their input taken by the state and the designers. 

 

 Mr. Lombardi clarified it leaves open room for them to give 

input. 

 

 Mr. Gworek said that is what he would assume.  Granted, the state 

is going to – most likely in this case do as they please.  To me if 

you vote yes it seems to be the best avenue for the home owner.  

Otherwise it leaves it up to the state to decide whether they want to 

put an easement or if they want to take the whole property and eminent 

domain comes into it.  I would tend to lean towards yes at this point. 

 

 The Chair agreed.  We looked at the alternative of no.  I think 

it takes a lot of the flexibility from the home owner and I like the 

idea of them being 60% because it gives the home owner some option.   

 

 We’ve already approved one. We have two in front of us.  If we 

approve all three, that’s three property owners that can go amass and 

maybe make a difference with regards to this if we approve it. 

 

 The state is going to go forward and they could tend to be more 

heavy handed than if we approve it and the home owner has some input 

into it. 

 

 Mr. Lombardi pointed out Mr. Michel said they have been very 

responsive with input.  So let’s hope that input continues for the 

rest of the 40% design. 

 

 The Chair said one of the concerns of one of the property owners 

was the sidewalk. Well, the sidewalk is going to happen whether they 

move it 4’ or 5’. The sidewalks are going to happen.  So that really 

is not an issue that’s going to get changed. We are not going to be 

able to satisfy that home owner’s requirement because the sidewalks 

are going to happen one way or the other. 

 

 I think the best option we have for the home owners and in this 

case per the application is to approve it. 

 

 Ms. Ahern agreed.  At this point the state is going to do what 

they’re going to do and we have to what are the best options for them.  

At this point I would say yes. 
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 Mr. Wysong added that he would like to hope that since most of 

the heartache comes from the requirement of sidewalks.  And, when I 

say heartache, the taking is the result of the sidewalks.  Some of the 

grading profiles are the result of the sidewalk.   

 

 The town planners get involved on behalf of the citizens of 

Southington and work with them as advocates for ameliorating the 

situation with the DOT to the fullest extend possible. 

 

 If I were a private citizen and trooping my body down to talk 

with the DOT designers in Berlin or wherever they are, I would find 

that pretty intimidating and I’m not easily intimidated but I think I 

would go down there feeling virtually powerless to change one brick on 

one curb on one foot of the DOT design. 

 

 However if the city planners design engineers or whoever is 

appropriate advocate for the residents, I think approval would take 

the next step in the process that would open up the discussions of 

alternative designs or at least design modifications be it stone 

retaining walls or rearrangement of the sloping or whatever. 

 

 Roll Call:  Ahern:  Yes 

    Lombardi:  Yes 

    Wysong:  Yes 

    Gworek:  Yes 

    Salka:  Yes 

 

 Motion passes 5 to 0. 

 

 

 

 

 

 D. APPEAL #5985A, Application of Ct Dept. of Transportation 

for a 5’ front yard setback variance to 21’ where 26’ exists and 40’ 

is required.  Also, a 546 sq.ft. variance from 11,041 sq.ft. to 10,495 

sq.ft. where 22,500 sq.ft. is required.  Also, to vary the lot width 

to 95’ where 98’ exists and 100’ is required to allow the CT Dept. of 

Transportation to acquire l and to improve the intersection of Rte. 10 

& Rte. 322 under Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 225 

Norton Street, property of William C. & Robin L. Michel in an R-20@5 

zone. 

 

 Mr.Wysong moved the approval of Appeal 5985A application of the 

Department of Transportation for a 5’ front yard setback variance to 

31’ where 26’ exists and a variance on square footage reducing the lot 

size from a nonconforming 11,041 to 10,495 square feet. 

 

 Discussion: 

 

 Mr. Wysong said it would be the same comments as stated on the 

previous appeal. 
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 Mr. Gworek said as Mr. Hummel stated, what is in front of us for 

the record, we are voting on the variance where we are just reducing 

the lot size.  We have no power at this moment to change any plans.  

But hopefully from what I’ve heard from Mr. Michel they’ve been pretty 

receptive.  We are voting on the variance itself and I feel kind of 

powerless standing up here and understanding all the complaints.  It’s 

just kind of stuck in a situation.  Same comments as before. 

 

 Roll Call:  Ahern:  Yes 

    Lombardi:  Yes 

    Wysong:  Yes 

    Gworek:  Yes 

    Salka:  Yes 

 

 Motion passes 5 to 0. 

 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / NEW BUSINESS / OLD BUSINESS 

 

 Nothing to report. 

 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr.  Gworek made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Wysong seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:05 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

      Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 

      Zoning Board of Appeals 

 

 


